
 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
 
Date Tuesday 27 October 2015 

Time 9.30 am 

Venue Committee Room 2, County Hall, Durham 

 
 

Business 
 

Part A 
 
Items during which the Press and Public are welcome to attend. Members 

of the Public can ask questions with the Chairman's agreement. 
 
 
1. Apologies for Absence   

2. Substitute Members   

3. Minutes of the meeting held 22 September 2015  (Pages 1 - 16) 

4. Declarations of Interest, if any   

5. Any items from Co-opted Members or Interested Parties   

6. Media Relations   

7. Checkpoint:  (Pages 17 - 20) 

 (i) Report of the Assistant Chief Executive. 
(ii) Presentation by the Alan Reiss, Chief of Staff, Office of the Police and 

Crime Commissioner. 

8. Reducing the number of Secondary deliberate fires  (Pages 21 - 24) 

 (i) Report of the Assistant Chief Executive. 
(ii) Presentation by Colin Davis, Group Manager, County Durham and 

Darlington Fire and Rescue Service. 

9. Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat Local Action Plan Update                
(Pages 25 - 30) 

 (i) Report of Nicola Bailey, Chief Operating Officer, North Durham & Durham 
Dales, Easington and Sedgefield Clinical Commissioning Groups. 

10. Overview & Scrutiny Activity - Service Review of Drug Treatment Centres  
(Pages 31 - 36) 



 Report of the Assistant Chief Executive. 

11. Overview and Scrutiny Review Updates:   

 Verbal Updates by the Overview and Scrutiny Officer, Jonathan Slee. 
 
(i) Reducing Alcohol Harm. 
(ii) 20mph Limits. 

12. Police and Crime Panel:   

 Verbal Update by the Overview and Scrutiny Officer, Jonathan Slee. 

13. Safe Durham Partnership Update:  (Pages 37 - 42) 

 Report of Peter Appleton, Head of Planning and Service Strategy. 

14. Such other business as, in the opinion of the Chairman of the meeting, is of 
sufficient urgency to warrant consideration   

 
 

Colette Longbottom 
Head of Legal and Democratic Services 
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
At a Meeting of Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
held in Committee Room 1A/1B, County Hall, Durham on Tuesday 22 September 2015 
at 9.30 am 
 
 
Present: 
 

Councillor D Boyes (Chairman) 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors J Armstrong, J Gray, M Hodgson, G Holland, J Measor, T Nearney, 
P Stradling, F Tinsley, J Turnbull and C Wilson 
 
Co-opted Members: 

Mr J Welch 
 
Co-opted Employees/Officers: 

Chief Superintendent G Hall 
 
 
1 Apologies for Absence  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors J Charlton, S Forster, C Hampson, 
J Maitland, N Martin and K Shaw and Acting Chief Fire Officer S Errington. 
 
 
2 Substitute Members  
 
No notification of Substitute Members had been received. 
 
 
3 Minutes 
 
The Minutes of the meeting held 19 June 2015 were agreed as a correct record and were 
signed by the Chairman.  
 
Chief Superintendent G Hall noted for the Committee’s information that at a recent 
meeting involving the Lord Chancellor and Secretary of State for Justice, Michael Gove 
MP a “wholesale review” of Youth Offending Services (YOS) was mooted.  
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer, Jonathan Slee noted that an update report regarding 
the County Durham YOS was set out in the Committee’s work programme and that, in 
relation to the Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy, the views of the Committee had been fed 
back into the Alcohol Harm Reduction Coordinator.  Members noted that in relation to the 
Quarter 4 Performance Report, the typographical error had been corrected.   
 
 

Agenda Item 3
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The Overview and Scrutiny Officer added that dates as regards Wise Drive events would 
be circulated to Members and that in relation to the Committee’s report on Organised 
Crime, the report had been received at Cabinet last week and would be presented to the 
meeting of the Safe Durham Partnership next Tuesday.  
 
 
4 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no Declarations of Interest. 
 
 
5 Any items from Co-opted Members or Interested Parties  
 
There were no items from Co-opted Members or Interested Parties. 
 
 
6 Media Relations  
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer referred Members to the recent prominent articles and 
news stories relating to the remit of the Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee (for copy see file of minutes).  The articles included: Police in Durham 
and Cleveland carrying out seatbelt checks as part of a national campaign; reporting of the 
Committee’s Organised Crime review, including the Chairman being a guest on Star Radio 
to discuss the report; and reports relating to £14,000 worth of fines issued in County 
Durham as regards littering.  
 
Resolved:  
 
That the presentation be noted. 
 
 
7 The City Safety Group  
 
The Chairman thanked the Corporate Director of Neighbourhood Services, Terry Collins 
who was in attendance to speak to Members in relation to the work of the City Safety 
Group (CSG) in connection with Riverside Safety (for copy see file of minutes). 
 
The Committee were reminded of the background to the establishment of the CSG, with 
the Corporate Director also being Chairman of the Group.  It was noted that there had 
been 56 incidents between January 2010 and March 2015, with 6 fatalities, 3 of which 
were students, over a 14 month period.  Members were informed that alcohol had been 
considered a contributory factor in 4 of the fatalities and it was noted that parents of one of 
the students that had died had discussed being safe near the river prior to attending 
university.  Members were reminded that while the most recent incidents had involved 
students, safety within the City was an issue that affected all residents and users of the 
City. 
 
The Corporate Director reminded the Committee of the significant media interest at local, 
regional and national levels and that there had been potential for reputational damage and, 
more importantly, further incidents.  Accordingly, the CSG was established, with the first 
steps being to gather together all stakeholders to be able to carry out actions to help 
mitigate risks to the public.   
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Members noted that the Corporate Director had met with the Superintendent Andy 
Huddleston of Durham Constabulary to discuss issues and to see if there were any 
obvious “blind spots” in respect of safety, particularly in connection with the river.  It was 
noted that each of the incidents had their own individual circumstances and there was no 
single solution to mitigate all potential risks, accordingly a multiagency approach was 
required.  Councillors noted that the CSG quickly agreed upon a shared commitment and 
urgency to improve safety in the city centre and to reduce the risk of further fatalities or 
near misses in the river. 
 
The Committee were reminded that Durham was a safe city noting large events such as 
Lumiere which attract large numbers of visitors to the city, in the region of 170,000, and 
these have passed with no significant issues.  Members were reminded however that 
unfortunately Durham was not alone in respect of issues with rivers and waterways, with 
other cities such as Bath, York, Norwich and Manchester also having a number of tragic 
incidents over the last few years.  
 
Councillors were reminded that the CSG adopted a multiagency approach and partners 
included: Durham County Council (DCC); Durham Constabulary; Durham University; 
Durham Cathedral; Durham Students’ Union; and liaised with interested parties, such as 
the various riparian landowners.  It was noted that the approach that was taken by the 
CSG had been recognised by the Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents (RoSPA) 
as an example of best practise. 
 
It was explained that in the short-term a number of actions had been taken, including: a 
student volunteer group; guardianship arrangements; riverside assessment; “Durham 
Street Lights” support; education and awareness; taxi arrangements; alcohol retail training; 
a night bus service; communications/briefings; a planned breathalyser pilot; and creating a 
“safe haven” area. 
 
Members noted that an important step had been to commission RoSPA to undertake and 
independent review of safety, to encompass all aspects within the City, not just riverside 
safety.  It was added that RoSPA worked with key stakeholders and looked at the 
experiences from other cities across the country.  Councillors noted RoSPA reported back 
their findings and these were taken into account by the CSG. 
 
The Committee noted that the CSG supported Durham Street Lights, a volunteer group 
patrolling the city centre on Saturday evenings assisting vulnerable people.  It was added 
that the student volunteer group pilot had recently been reviewed, with the University 
looking at its responsibilities to those volunteers, noting a number of complex issues. 
 
Members learned that working with licensed premises had been particularly successful 
with improved guardianship arrangements: raising awareness of identifying vulnerable 
people; new equipment to enhance communication across the city; volunteers were 
notified of any individual refused entry to a licenced premises.  Councillors were reminded 
that issues with a particular establishment had been dealt with via other methods, working 
with Durham Constabulary and the DCC Licensing Team.  It was added that in relation to 
breathalysers, there had been a 3 month pilot scheme agreed with 6 premises having 
been involved, the scheme currently being evaluated. 
 
The Corporate Director explained that there had been useful work carried out with the 
University and the Students’ Union in respect of education and raising awareness of risks.   
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Members learned that a £50,000 Public Health grant had been secured to develop a 
student peer-led educational awareness campaign focusing on social norms and personal 
safety.  It was added that a 3 year social marketing campaign would include a series of 
initiatives and activities to raise awareness and promote personal responsibility and 
wellbeing.  Councillors noted that campaigns would launch at key dates in the student 
calendar, including “Freshers’ Week”, now known simply as induction week, to look to 
inform students as regards the drinking culture and being responsible.  Members noted an 
agreement between a number of taxi operators and the University to help vulnerable 
students who are unable to fund their journey home. 
 
The Corporate Director noted in summary that there was no single solution to be able to 
prevent accidents, however a lot of good work had been carried out over a short period of 
time.  It was added that while actions would continue to be monitored, there was a limit to 
what the CSG could do in terms of safety.  It was noted that there was an element of 
personal accountability and this would remain a key part of safety campaigns.  It was 
reiterated that Durham was a safe city and the continued use of the excellent partnership 
approach already undertaken in Durham would help to maintain this. 
 
Councillors were reminded of the review undertaken by RoSPA which looked at safety 
within the city, not just from a student perspective, and were informed of the identification 
of all relevant stakeholders and of the various site visits undertaken.  Members noted that 
a feasibility study was developed from the implementation plan derived from the RoSPA 
report.  It was explained that the feasibility study specified the extent of the physical works 
required and associated costs, with the CSG having then considered the feasibility study.  
The Corporate Director explained that the RoSPA review had only identified 1 high risk 
area, alongside the river between Prebends Bridge and Framwelgate Bridge.  Members 
were referred to a number of slides showing photographs of areas where works were 
undertaken to improve safety, including: upgrading existing fencing; installing new fencing; 
improved Public Rescue Equipment (PRE); upgrades to footpaths; additional lighting; 
improved signage; and riverbank erosion prevention.  It was noted that as the City was 
within a conservation area, and contained a World Heritage Site there had been a need for 
a pragmatic approach that was not reactionary, that gave careful consideration to the 
views of stakeholders and landowners.  The Corporate Director explained that around 75% 
of the works related to fencing, with the remainder being split between lighting, footpaths, 
drainage, PRE, and signage.  Members noted the works were in the order of £250,000, 
split between the Council, Durham University and Durham Cathedral. 
 
The Committee noted, in summary, that a lot of work had been undertaken over a short 
period of time and had been carried out in partnership with the relevant authorities and 
organisations.  It was reiterated that the approach had gathered national recognition and 
that as there was not one solution to river safety, a collective approach was required.  
Members noted that while there could be incidents in the future, the work undertaken 
meant that Durham continued to be a safe city in which to work, study and live.  
Councillors noted that RoSPA would be providing an updated assessment in October, and 
it was hoped that the high risk area that had been identified would no longer be 
categorised as such.  It was noted that there were the wider ongoing concerns of 
“preloading” and cheap alcohol being available, these already being issues the Committee 
had expressed concerns with. 
 
The Corporate Director concluded by noting that the CSG had met recently, 18 
September, and work was continuing, most notably in terms of preparation by partners in 
respect of the upcoming induction week for new students arriving in Durham.      
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The Chairman thanked the Corporate Director, noted the positive work of the CSG and 
other partners, and asked Members for their questions. 
 
Councillor J Armstrong noted that a lot of valuable work had been undertaken and agreed 
that the availability of cheap alcohol, notably in the city centre, was an issue.  The 
Chairman agreed, adding that cheap alcohol and preloading were issues the Committee 
had discussed on several occasions. 
 
Councillor T Nearney thanked the Corporate Director and all those involved in the work 
and asked whether there were any plans for a replacement volunteer group.  The 
Corporate Director noted that the Students’ Union were in the process of developing a 
volunteer group and DCC would provide support and experience to the Students’ Union. 
 
Councillor M Hodgson noted that minimum unit pricing (MUP) for alcohol would have 
helped to curb the prevalence of preloading, had it been agreed at a national level by 
Government.    
 
Councillor G Holland commended the work of the CSG, and the work of the Corporate 
Director in his role as Chairman of the Group.  Councillor G Holland informed the 
Committee that the University now had a new Vice-Chancellor, effectively the Chief 
Executive role at the organisation, and that it would be advantageous for the Corporate 
Director to meet with the new Vice-Chancellor to be able to give a first-hand account of the 
work already undertaken and to discuss future activities.  The Corporate Director thanked 
the Councillor for the suggestion, and added that the initial meetings involving the Council, 
Durham Constabulary and the University had raised a number of sensitive issues, and in 
working with the University a number of successful actions had taken place including: the 
University now having an alcohol policy and working with the Students’ Union to discuss 
alcohol related activities, such as the “Lumley Run”, with suggestions of making it a more 
fitness focussed event rather than alcohol based, replacing the alcohol element with soft 
drinks.    
 
Councillor F Tinsley asked whether consideration had been given to safety in areas 
alongside the River Wear outside of the city centre, as tragically there had been fatalities 
in other parts of the County.  Councillor F Tinsley also noted that preloading was an issue 
and that MUP had not been grasped in England as it had in Northern Ireland, with the 
Northern Ireland approach being as similarly proactive as their approach in terms of 
tackling psychoactive substances.  The Chairman noted that the Committee had forwarded 
support for MUP to Government in 2013, and would continue to support the issue.  The 
Corporate Director noted that areas outside of Durham City had been considered, with all 
areas of water within the County having been assessed.  It was explained that 
consequently 20 riparian landowners had been contacted via letter to explain their 
responsibilities in this respect. 
 
Mr J Welch noted the safety works undertaken and asked whether there were emergency 
procedures in place to be able to promptly repair any damage from flooding, or whether 
the issue would be simply placed onto a normal priority list for repairs.  The Corporate 
Director noted that there were procedures to close off the riverside footpaths if the river 
was in spate and there were also other issues to consider, such as fallen trees in the river, 
and the Authority together with the University and Cathedral would address these, and any 
repairs, as necessary.    
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The Chairman thanked the Corporate Director and noted the Committee would wish for a 
progress update to be included within the Committee’s work programme  
 
Resolved: 
 
(i) That the contents of the report and presentation be noted. 
(ii) That an update report be presented to a future meeting of the Committee. 
 
 
8 County Durham Road Casualty Reduction Forum  
 
The Chairman introduced the Strategic Traffic Manager, Regeneration and Economic 
Development, Dave Wafer and Acting Superintendent, Cleveland and Durham Special 
Operations Unit, Alison Jackson who were in attendance to speak to Members in relation 
to the County Durham Road Casualty Reduction Forum and Road Casualties in 2014 (for 
copy see file of minutes). 
 
The Strategic Traffic Manager explained that the number of incidents fluctuated and, given 
the relatively low numbers of incidents, it was more useful to look at trends in connection 
with road user casualties.  Members learned that number of road user casualties in 2014 
was 1,585, 16% higher than in 2013, however, this was 21% fewer than the baseline 
average of 2,011, determined from the figures over the period 2005 to 2009.  The 
Committee were informed that of those casualties, 182 were either killed or seriously 
injured (KSI) and this was a decrease of 9% from 2013, and 16% fewer than the baseline 
average.  It was added that the number of road deaths decreased from 28 to 17 from 2013 
to 2014, and this represented a 26% reduction in comparison to the baseline average.  
The Strategic Traffic Manager explained that total number of child casualties, in the age 
range 0-15 years old, had increased from 134 in 2013 to 252 in 2014.  It was noted this 
was also an increase from the baseline average, though it was explained that one specific 
accident in July 2014 had resulted in 86 child injuries.  
 
Members noted that the general trends, excluding the child injuries, were positive, though 
it was noted that 2015 was showing an increased number of fatalities.  It was explained 
that County Durham compared favourably nationally when looking at the number of 
casualties per members of the population and also the number of casualties per number of 
miles travelled.  It was added that if the incident involving 86 children was removed from 
the figures then there would have been a downward trend. 
 
Councillors noted a breakdown of casualties and KSIs, noting the overrepresentation of 
“vulnerable” road users in terms of injury, for example cyclists comprising 1% of road users 
and being 5% of all casualties, and with safety improvements to motorcars meaning that 
the number of KSIs involving car occupants was less than half the total number of KSIs.  
The Committee learned that decreasing trends in 2014 included: the severity of motorcycle 
casualties had reduced from the baseline average; the number of pedestrian casualties; 
the number of car occupant fatalities had decrease by 5 from 2013; and there had been no 
pedal cyclist fatalities.  In relation to increasing trends in 2014, Members noted: bus 
occupant casualties had significantly increased, again in the context of one incident 
accounting for 87 injuries; there had been 103 additional car occupant injuries in 
comparison to 2013, though the number of car journeys had increased; and the numbers 
of pedal cyclist injuries had increased, again in the context of more people choosing to 
cycle. 
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The Strategic Traffic Manager explained that partners worked together to help spread the 
messages of road safety and that a more detailed breakdown of road casualty figures was 
included within the presentation for Members’ information. 
 
The Acting Superintendent thanked the Committee for the opportunity to give Members 
information on the work of the Cleveland and Durham Specialist Operations Unit and 
partners.  It was explained that all involved worked hard to: tackle criminality; keep people 
safe; and increase public confidence.  It was noted that the priorities of the County Durham 
and Darlington Road Safety Partnership was to address the “fatal four” of: speed; 
distraction; drink/drug driving; and restraints.  The Acting Superintendent explained that 
distraction was a major issue and that mobile phone use while driving was likely more 
prevalent than currently thought.  Members were informed that Police Officers from the 
Unit now had the capacity to test for illegal substances at the roadside, and there had 
been a high number of arrests since the legislation came into effect.  It was explained that 
there were a number of vulnerable/high risk road users, including: pedestrians; cyclists; 
older drivers; younger drivers; “powered 2 wheelers”; and children. 
 
It was explained that the Police and Crime Commissioner, Ron Hogg, had several 
community priorities within his Police and Crime Plan 2013-17 that linked to the work of 
the Specialist Operations Unit, namely: to tackle anti-social behaviour; to tackle the harm 
caused to individuals and communities by alcohol and drugs; to improve road safety; and 
to make policing services visible at all times.  Members were reminded that there were a 
large number of activities undertaken in respect of road safety, with local events as well as 
participation in national campaigns, a list provided to Members within the presentation.  
Councillors noted a number of future planned campaigns and operations that looked to 
educate the public and work with partners such as the Council’s Trading Standards 
Officers.   
 
The Acting Superintendent informed the Committee of the enforcement/achievements for 
the Durham force area: 4,025 offenses detected by the Safety Camera Unit in respect of 
excess speed; 1,054 motorists issued with Traffic Offender Reports for endorsable traffic 
offences; 266 motorists issued with fixed penalty notices (FPN) for non-endorsable 
offenses; and 423 motorists issued with Vehicle Defect Rectification Forms.  Members 
learned that between 8 March 2015 and 1 August 2015, 59 blood test submissions had 
been made, subsequent to arrests made.  Councillors were reminded of an incident in 
Spennymoor where a young driver had sped through the town at speeds of 90mph, the 
offender having been sentenced to 3 years in a Young Offenders Institution. 
 
The Committee was informed of education initiatives that included the Police working with 
partners such as Local Authorities, the Fire Service and Ambulance Service, such as the 
successful Bike Wise, Bike Safe and Shiny Side Up events that had helped in reducing the 
number of severe incidents involving cyclists and motorcyclists.  Members noted that other 
activities included: Community Speed Watch; the National Citizen Programme; EXELerate; 
and the National Driver Offender Retraining Scheme (NDORS).  It was explained that it 
was important to educate in order to try to change behaviours and to help prevent 
incidents in the future.  Councillors were asked to note future events that were planned, 
including the Wise Drive events being held between 5 and 23 October and the 
“#DeadDrunk” campaign regarding the safety of individuals that walk home after a night 
out involving alcohol, highlighting the importance of individuals thinking about how they 
would get home after a night out. 
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The Acting Superintendent noted that all fatal road traffic collisions would have an 
associated in-depth investigation and Officers from the Local Highways Authority would be 
involved in determining whether the road environment was a contributing factor in any 
incident and whether any engineering solutions would be appropriate for a location.   
 
In conclusion, it was added that another aspect of the work carried out by the Police was 
to enhancing public confidence, by having uniform patrols during key times and to ensure 
that there was a visible presence of Road Policing Unit Officers to give members of the 
public reassurance. 
 
The Chairman thanked the Strategic Traffic Manager and Acting Superintendent and 
asked Members for their questions. 
 
Councillor C Wilson noted that it was good to note that coach accidents were not 
prevalent, however, asked for clarification as regards seatbelts being fitted to coaches and 
buses.  The Strategic Traffic Manager noted that it would be for National Government to 
legislation in respect of the fitting of seatbelts to public transport, however it was noted that 
public transport was very safe, and that in cases where people have been more seriously 
injured it has been when they have been standing, rather than seated. 
 
Councillor J Armstrong asked whether it was thought use of hands-free equipment to 
make telephone calls was also a distraction to drivers.  The Acting Superintendent noted 
that it was likely as a distraction, however, this was again an area to be researched and if 
it was an issue, then for the Government to legislate to allow the Police to act upon 
accordingly.  It was added that the Acting Superintendent was not aware of any such 
research, and from a Police perspective the use of mobile telephones in people’s hands 
was an issue, with the driver then not being in proper control of the vehicle. 
 
Councillor J Armstrong noted correspondence he had received in connection with raising a 
speed limit from 30mph to 40mph at a location in his Electoral Division, and asked why 
such an increase would be proposed.  The Strategic Traffic Manager noted that in some 
areas 30mph limits were not effective and research had shown that compliance often had 
to do with the environment and where areas were “built-up”, with signage often secondary 
in terms of encouraging compliance.  It was added that where appropriate if there is not an 
environment that encourages compliance, then engineering solutions may be required, 
however there was a need for the full range from education to enforcement to engineering 
works to be able to help tackle road safety.  Councillor J Armstrong added he felt that 
speed cameras were effective as they hit people in their pockets, which would be 
something most people would react to. 
 
The Chairman noted he agreed with the Acting Superintendent as regards the prevalence 
of mobile phone use by drivers, citing an of a recent incident where a person who had 
been sending text messages while driving had crashed, and agreed that it was important 
to tackle the attitudes of some road users and to reinforce the message of safe driving. 
 
Mr J Welch noted, as a wheelchair user, when he travelled by coach he would be helped 
and strapped in by the coach driver.  He added that when he travelled by public service 
bus there would be no strapping, and wheelchair users would be located against a padded 
pillar, facing backwards down the bus and asked to engage their wheelchair’s brake.  It 
was explained that this would not prevent the wheelchair from moving about completely 
and Mr J Welch asked if Officer were aware of any planned legislation that may be looking 
to address the problem.   
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The Strategic Traffic Manager noted he was not aware of any planned legislation, adding 
that he thought it was also an issue of how a bus was driven, and was aware that bus 
companies provide training to drivers in this respect and as buses now tend to have 
cameras installed, it can be determined whether a driver or passenger was in error in 
relation to any incident or accident. 
   
The Strategic Traffic Manager explained that if any areas of concern regarding bus routes 
was identified, the Council would try to address them, and provide feedback to bus 
companies as appropriate. 
 
Councillor M Hodgson noted that trees and bushes encroaching onto roads and footpaths 
alongside roads can often hamper visibility and asked how such inspections were carried 
out.  The Strategic Traffic Manager explained that the highway network was inspected 
regularly and hedge/verge trimming was carried out accordingly.  It was noted, however, in 
respect of reoccurring issues, further actions such as removal of trees or bushes may be 
appropriate.  Members were reminded that County Durham had a relatively large rural 
highways network and that in many cases the responsibility was not that of the Authority, 
rather the owner of the land in which the trees and bushes were located.  In cases where 
signage was being obscured, it was explained that subject to the layout of a particular 
stretch of road, and any necessary legislation, it was possible to move the sign to another 
location. 
 
Chief Superintendent G Hall asked whether there were any information relating to the 
outcomes of the 59 blood tests in respect of drug driving offences and whether the scale of 
the issue was not yet known.  The Acting Superintendent noted she did not have the 
figures to hand regarding the tests, however, these could be obtained for information.  It 
was added that in the past for suspected drink-drivers, it had been possible to administer a 
“fit test”, however, this had not been possible for drug driving.  The Acting Superintendent 
explained that the new roadside test could be administered and register a result within 8 
minutes and that the scale of the issue would become more apparent as more test results 
come back.  The Chairman noted that this may be something that could be incorporated 
into the performance monitoring statistics that are presented to the Committee.  The Acting 
Superintendent added that funding had been secured to purchase the drug testing kits, 
however, they cost around £19 per kit, with the long established breathalysing equipment 
effectively cost 1p per kit. 
 
Councillor F Tinsley commented that as most people now owned a mobile phone that it 
would be perhaps beneficial to have a requirement for cars to connect to phones in such a 
way that text messages were disabled, to prevent incidents as previously described.  
Councillor F Tinsley noted that there had been in the past a culture of drink-driving, prior to 
education on the issue, and added that now there appeared to be a culture of drug-driving 
and asked whether the numbers seen so far were felt to be “just the tip of the iceberg”.  
The Acting Superintendent noted that the scale of the issue would begin to be determined, 
and added that it was important to have a media strategy and education programme in 
place to try and make a similar impact to that of drink-driving campaigns.  It was added 
that it was important to be able to communicate to young people especially the 
consequences of drug-driving, to explain that young people can ruin other people’s lives 
and, and indeed their own, through irresponsible actions. 
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The Chairman thanked the Officers again and reminded the Committee that the Police 
Interceptors television programme on Channel 5, which aired on Monday evenings, 
featured Officers from the Cleveland and Durham Specialist Operations Unit during the 
course of the current series. 
      
Resolved: 
 
That the contents of the report and presentation be noted. 
 
 
9 Update on the implementation of Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing 
 Act 2014  
 
The Chairman introduced the Neighbourhood Protection Manager, Neighbourhood 
Services, Ian Hoult who was in attendance to give Members an update in relation to the 
implementation of Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 (for copy see file of 
minutes). 
 
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager reminded Members that the Chairman of the Safe 
Durham Partnership’s (SDP) Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) Group, Chief Superintendent 
Ivan Wood had given a presentation at the October 2014 meeting of the Committee and 
this was followed by a Members’ Seminar in December 2014 on the new powers available 
under the Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014. 
 
It was explained that the Neighbourhood Protection Manager had asked all the Lead 
Officers involved to provide information to allow an update for Members at this meeting.  
Councillors were reminded that there were a number of key powers and explained the 
progress being made in the implementation in those areas. 
 
The Committee noted that the Community Trigger was a tool to be used by victims and 
communities to give a greater voice when they feel that no adequate action has been 
taken, with 5 activations having been made to date, although none of these have resulted 
in a panel being convened following a review.  It was explained that a Community Remedy 
document for County Durham and Darlington had been developed, building upon the 
existing successful use of Restorative Approaches (RAs), with a strategic group already in 
place. 
 
Members were reminded of Community Protection Notices (CPN) which could be used to 
tackle any behaviour detrimental to the quality of life in a community, which was persistent 
and unreasonable.  It was added that a staged approach was operated and within the first 
9 months since implementation there had been 450 warning letters issued with around a 
third of these resulting in official Notices, with 17% of the total resulting in Fixed Penalty 
Notices (FPNs) being issued.  It was added that should any FPN in this regard not be paid, 
the Authority would always take court action.  Members noted that CPNs started with few 
core areas, however now they were widened out to encompass issues such as: stray 
dogs; individuals and their ASB; and would be used in conjunction with other tools such as 
Statutory Notices from colleagues in the Council’s Environmental Health section. 
 
 
 
 

Page 10



The Neighbourhood Protection Manager reminded Members that Public Space Protection 
Orders (PSPOs) had replaced several other powers, and this meant several “old” Order 
were in the process of being updated to the new PSPOs.  It was noted that PSPOs would 
require a level of consultation, proportional to the size of the area of the Order.  The 
Committee noted that an Injunction to Prevent Nuisance and Annoyance was a new tool, 
available in the County Court for adults and the Youth Court for 10 to 17 year olds and 
Criminal Behaviour Orders (CBOs) had replaced Anti-Social Behaviour Orders (ASBOs).  
Members noted that to date, in relation to CBOs, there had been 4 successful applications, 
5 failed applications, with 2 pending cases.  It was added that some of the successful 
CBOs had been in relation to the fly-tipping and scrap metal collecting, with the CBOs 
meaning those individuals were now banned from those activities. 
 
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager concluded by noting that another new power that 
had been made available was for Premises Closure Orders (PCOs), however none had 
been used in Durham, this being in line with expectations.             
 
The Chairman thanked the Neighbourhood Protection Manager for his update and asked 
Members for their questions, the Chairman asking whether the message was getting 
across as regards the new powers available.   
 
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager explained that the approach taken was to start 
small and expand once elements were put in place and working.  It was added that this 
approach appeared to be working well and there had been a number of training sessions 
with partners and as people become more confident in use of the powers they should 
become more widely utilised.  Members noted that the SDP would also be monitoring the 
implementation and usage of the new powers. 
 
Chief Superintendent G Hall asked what learning points had been gleaned from the 5 
CBOs that had failed.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager advised that this was a 
suite of tools and CPN’s had been used effectively and that the level of evidence required 
at court was high, for two particular cases a specialist Lawyer would be utilised where they 
were being used for a new area.  Chief Superintendent G Hall noted that ASBOs had been 
perceived as bureaucratic and that CBOs were meant to operate with a faster more 
streamlined process, and therefore asked whether this had been the experience.  The 
Neighbourhood Protection Manager noted it was still early in the implementation of CBOs 
and both Courts and Authorities placing Orders were learning the processes and that they 
were part of a suite of tools and powers.  It was added that an advantage of CBOs was 
that in addition to the Order stating you “should not do that”, it can include directions to say 
“you should do that”, for example attend treatment for substance abuse. 
 
Councillor T Nearney asked whether it was felt the roll out of CBOs had been successful in 
County Durham, and what the experiences of other Local Authorities was in this respect.  
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager noted that Durham had particular successes in 
respect of s222 Injunctions and looked to use all tools and powers to the best advantage, 
where appropriate.  It was explained that there were regional networks with other Local 
Authorities to look at best practice and to look to arrange wider training.  Councillor T 
Nearney asked whether it was felt that CBOs were as effective as ASBOs.  The 
Neighbourhood Protection Manager explained that they were one tool amongst many and 
they had their part to play. 
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Councillor G Holland noted that while it was possible to deal with ASB with retribution, 
however, issues were often fuelled by alcohol or substance misuse and therefore it was 
important to tackle these underlying issues, amongst others such as poverty, poor 
education and poor job prospects, in order to break the cycle of ASB.  Councillor G 
Holland asked whether the approach of victim involvement and restorative justice was 
perhaps a method to provide a more positive solution.  The Neighbourhood Protection 
Manager explained that ASB levels in the County had reduced and that the County was a 
very safe place to live.  It was added that Community Remedy and RAs were important, 
citing the excellent track record in Durham already in respect of RAs.  Members noted that 
the Authority and partners were looking to try and address the wider underlying issues 
through services such as: Checkpoint; First Contact, having referrals made for young 
people and their families to the correct professionals that are able to help; and the Multi-
Agency Intervention Services (MAIS) for adults. An update on MAIS was also due at a 
future meeting.  Councillor G Holland asked whether the numbers involved with such 
services were at levels that were manageable.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager 
explained that there were a number of services provided by a number of providers, with 
Lifeline having a significant number of clients involved. 
 
Councillor F Tinsley asked whether the new powers available would be useful in being 
able to tackle ASB at private rented properties.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager 
explained that one aspect of some of the new powers was to be able to use them against 
“anyone who has influence” and that while some private landlords could present 
difficulties, the tools now in place may be able to help. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the contents of the report be noted. 
 
 
10 Progress of Recommendations following the Overview and Scrutiny Review 
 of the Neighbourhood Warden Service  
 
The Chairman thanked the Neighbourhood Protection Manager who was to provide an 
update in relation to progress of the recommendations of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Review of the Neighbourhood Wardens Service (for copy see file of minutes). 
 
For context, the Overview and Scrutiny Officer noted that the review was carried out in 
2013/14 and the review report and recommendations had been approved by Cabinet in 
April 2014.  It was added that several of the recommendations had been completed, 
namely: 1, 5, 6, 8 and 9, with the Neighbourhood Protection Manager to provide Members 
with an update on those outstanding.  
 
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager reminded Members that recommendation 2 
related to “consideration be given for all Neighbourhood Wardens to undertake training to 
use restorative approaches as a tool to tackle problems within their role”.  It was added 
that as at September 2015 all of the Team had been trained and a new Team Mentor was 
planned through the Restorative Approaches Strategic Group to provide support locally.   
 
Members learned that recommendation 3 had included expanding communications of the 
work undertaken by Neighbourhood Wardens, including use of social media.  The 
Neighbourhood Protection Manager explained that newsletter circulation had increased 
and that a range of press articles relating to Warden’s activities continued.   
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It was added that Neighbourhood Protection now had access to the Area Action 
Partnership (AAP) Facebook pages and posts relating to issues local to those AAPs were 
being posted. 
 
The Committee were reminded that recommendation 4 referred to “Neighbourhood 
Wardens exploring development of locality based confidence plans in line with local 
priorities and also to contribute to area based confidence plans produced by Durham 
Constabulary”.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager explained that through the ASB 
Delivery Group, the Council leads on tackling environmental crime and this has a 
partnership focus. 
 
Councillors noted recommendation 7 had noted that Service review the tools and powers 
from the Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 to ensure that appropriate 
training was undertaken for staff and changes are communicated to residents, businesses 
and communities.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager noted the previous agenda 
item had referred to the new Act, and that Neighbourhood Wardens were at the forefront of 
utilising these new powers.  Members were reminded that the new legislation was being 
implemented with a phased approach with new and innovative ways to utilise the 
legislation having been piloted and continuing to be developed.   
 
It was added that Wardens were now utilising powers to speed up the Council’s response 
to putrescent waste which traditionally would have sat with Environmental Health. 
 
The Chairman thanked the Neighbourhood Protection Manager for his update and asked 
Members for their questions. 
 
Councillor M Hodgson asked what the position was in terms of Neighbourhood Wardens, 
in the context of reducing funds for Local Authorities and also asked if in future reviews 
examples of successes and achievements of the Wardens could be shared with Members.  
The Chairman reiterated that a seminar had been held in December 2014 as regards 
powers under the new Act, however, he agreed that it would be useful for Members to 
have updates as regards how the new Act was bedding in, and where there was scope for 
Members to add value to any process.  The Neighbourhood Protection Manager noted he 
would be happy to come back to a future meeting of the Committee to provide and update 
for Members.  
 
Councillor J Armstrong noted that in the context of continuing austerity measures set out 
by central Government there would be a need for Members to make hard choices in the 
future and also to set out which areas and services that they thought were priority areas 
that should be protected.  Councillor J Armstrong noted that the Committee could choose 
to note that they believed that Neighbourhood Wardens were a priority and should be 
protected and that this be conveyed to the Executive.  The Chairman asked the Committee 
and all agreed that the Neighbourhood Warden service was a valuable one and should be 
protected. 
 
The Neighbourhood Protection Manager asked Members to note the successes in terms of 
fly-tipping involving a taskforce of partner organisations, with a designated Neighbourhood 
Warden leading on the issue.  It was noted that the investigations and process were quite 
involved and staff having the time available to them in order to carry out this important 
work was crucial.  It was added that since May 2015 there had been 44 prosecutions and 
around £25,000 in fines and costs awarded.   
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Councillors were informed that Neighbourhood Wardens were working with the National 
Farmers Union to tackle fly-tipping on private land with recent successes. Overall there 
has been  a reduction of around a third in the number of fly-tipping incidents.  It was added 
that there had been an increase in the number of white goods being fly-tipped and Officers 
would try to drill down as regards the reasons behind this.    
 
Resolved: 
 
(i) That the contents of the report be noted. 
(ii) That recommendations from the Neighbourhood Wardens Review are now complete 

and require no further update report.  
(iii) That a response to the Portfolio holder is submitted from the Committee to recognise 

the value of the Neighbourhood Warden Service in the context of consideration of 
funding reductions from central Government and that arrangements be made for a 
Members Seminar on Neighbourhood Wardens to raise awareness of the service 
and implementation of ASB powers.  

 
 
11 Quarter 1 2015/16 Performance Management Report  
 
The Chairman introduced the Strategic Manager, Performance and Information 
Management, Children and Adults Services, Keith Forster and the Performance Manager, 
Durham Constabulary, Gary Pearson who were in attendance to speak to Members in 
relation to the Quarter 1 2015/16 Performance Management Report for the Altogether 
Safer priority theme (for copy see file of minutes). 
 
The Strategic Manager, Performance and Information Management referred Members to 
the performance information as set out in the report and noted the Committee’s earlier 
comments as regards having information in future relating to drug driving offences, and 
also highlighted the new indicators for those in drug and alcohol treatment. 
 
The Chairman noted that Members had been given a tour of one of the new facilities 
operated by the new provider, Lifeline, and that Members would be able to comment 
further once the service had been in operation for 6 to 12 months. 
 
The Strategic Manager, Performance and Information Management highlighted that the 
Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Conference (MARAC) referral rates had been considered 
low in comparison to other parts of the country and that an independent report had 
recommended that work was undertaken to identify repeat cases and improve referral 
figures. 
 
It was noted that the key performance issues included a slight increase in the reoffending 
rate for young people in comparison to the same period the previous year, though it was 
noted that the trend over time has been of reducing reoffending rates for this cohort, and 
those that remained often having multiple complex issues.  Another key performance 
issues with a slight underperformance in respect of the number of people completing 
alcohol and drug treatment, though it was noted, as previously mentioned, that the new 
provider, Lifeline, recently took over the service in Summer 2015 
 
The Performance Manager, Durham Constabulary noted that there were a lot of positive 
indicators, with ASB and other crimes reducing, with Durham Constabulary forecasting an 
overall reduction in total crime by the end of 2015/16. 
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The Chairman highlighted the reduction in ASB, overall crime and theft offences and made 
specific reference to the Stronger Families Programme and the successful intervention 
with 1,320 families ahead of the May 2015 target and the reward grant that has been 
gained. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the report be noted. 
 
 
12 Overview and Scrutiny Review Activity Updates  
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer updated Members as regards Reducing Alcohol Harm, 
the 20mph Working Group and the Drug Treatment Centres Working Group.   
 
It was noted that Scrutiny Officers were working to develop a scoping document for the 
Reducing Alcohol harm review and this would come back to Members in due course.  It 
was explained that the 20mph Working Group would meet in October, this meeting was to 
consider a 20 mph policy and receive a progress update on schemes that are underway, 
with possible visits to coincide with National Road Safety Week in November. 
 
Members were reminded that the Drug Treatment Centres Working Group had visited the 
facility at Peterlee and there would be a report at the October meeting. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the verbal update be noted. 
 
 
13 Police and Crime Panel  
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer referred Members to the report setting out the main 
issues discussed at the last meeting of the Police and Crime Panel (for copy see file of 
minutes). 
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer noted the main issues included: 
 

• The appointment of Durham County Councillor J Allen as Chairman, and Darlington 
Borough Councillor S Harker as Vice-Chairman. 

• The Police and Crime Commissioner’s (PCC’s) Annual Report 2014/15, and Panel’s 
response. 

• Presentations on delivering an efficient Policing Service and year end performance. 

• Reports on HMIC Inspections, PCC Decisions Records and Commissioning Activity.  

• The Police and Crime Panel Work Programme 2015/16. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the report be noted. 
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Safer and Stronger Communities  
Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 

27th October 2015 
 

Checkpoint 
 

 

 

Report of Lorraine O’Donnell, Assistant Chief Executive 
 
Purpose of the Report 
 

1. To provide Members of the Committee with information in advance of a 
presentation on the Checkpoint programme from Alan Reiss, Chief of 
Staff, Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and Chair of the 
Checkpoint Board.  

 
Background 
 

2. At its meeting in June 2015, the Committee agreed its work programme 
to include a presentation on the Checkpoint programme. Information 
within this presentation is linked to the ‘Reducing re-offending’ sections 
of the Altogether Safer objective within the Council Plan 2015/18 and 
Safe Durham Partnership Plan 2015/18.  

 
3. The Checkpoint programme, launched in December 2014, aims to 

reduce the number of victims of crime by reducing reoffending. The 
programme offers eligible offenders a four month long contract to engage 
with services as an alternative to prosecution and offers interventions to 
address the underlying reasons why they committed the crime to prevent 
them from doing it again. 

 
 4. It is to note that not all offences can qualify for the Checkpoint 

programme. Serious offences such as rape, robbery or murder will not be 
eligible for Checkpoint and the programme does not include driving 
offences, cases of domestic abuse or hate crime.  

 
5. The offender is supported through the process by a specialist ‘navigator’ 

who completes a detailed needs assessment and creates a tailored 
contract to which could include interventions around any of the issues the 
offender may have. Within this context, should the offender successfully 
complete the contract and has not reoffended, no further action will be 
taken against them. However, if they reoffend or fail to complete the 
contract they will be prosecuted and the courts will be informed of the 
circumstances of their failure to complete the contract. 

 
6. Alan Reiss, Chief of Staff will be in attendance to provide Members with 

an overview of the programme including its progress to date and future 
developments.   

 

Recommendation 
 

7. Members of the Committee are asked to note information contained 
within the report and presentation and comment accordingly.  

Agenda Item 7
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Background Papers 
None  
 

 

 
 

Contact: Jonathan Slee, Overview and Scrutiny Officer  Tel: 03000 268142 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
 
Finance – None  

 

Staffing – None  

 

Risk - None 

 

Equality and Diversity / Public Sector Equality Duty – None  

 

Accommodation - None 

 

Crime and Disorder –The report and presentation includes information on 
reducing re-offending within the Altogether Safer element of the Council and 
Safe Durham Partnership Plans. 

 

Human Rights – None  

 

Consultation – None  

 

Procurement – None 

 

Disability Issues – None  

 

Legal Implications – None  
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Safer and Stronger Communities  
Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 

27th October 2015 
 

Reducing the number of 
Secondary deliberate fires  

 

 

Report of Lorraine O’Donnell, Assistant Chief Executive 
 
Purpose of the Report 
 

1. To provide Members of the Committee with information in advance of a 
presentation by Group Manager Colin Davis from County Durham & 
Darlington Fire & Rescue Service on the partnership approach to 
reducing the number of secondary deliberate fires during targeted 
periods such as Bonfire Night.   

 
Background 
 

2. At its meeting in June 2015, the Committee agreed its work programme 
to include a presentation on the partnership approach to reducing the 
number of secondary deliberate fires during targeted periods such as 
Bonfire Night. Information within this presentation is linked to the Safe 
Durham Partnership Plan objective ‘Reduce anti-social behaviour – 
including low level crime and secondary Fires’. 

 
3. Secondary fires “are the majority of outdoor fires including grassland and 

refuse fires unless they involve casualties or rescues, property loss or 
five or more appliances attend. This also includes fires in single derelict 
buildings1”. During 2014/15, fire services in England attended around 
154,700 fires. Of this total, 78,653 were classed as secondary fires of 
which 51,100 were deliberate secondary fires2. During this period, 
County Durham & Darlington Fire & Rescue Service attended 2,843 fire 
incidents to which 1,973 were classed as secondary fires of 1,154 were 
deliberate secondary fires3.  

 
 4. Within this context, secondary fires have a significant impact upon 

resources and service provision. This demand can be seasonal and the 
risk of deliberate secondary fires is increased in the period leading up to 
bonfire night on the 5th November.  

 
5. To reduce this risk, partnership work is essential and includes police and 

neighbourhood wardens carrying out extra patrols and arranging for any 
illegal bonfires to be removed. Partner agencies also undertake visits to 
schools around the county to talk about firework safety and leaflets on 
fireworks and the law have been delivered to thousands of homes. The 

                                                 
1
 Department for Communities & Local Government,  Fire Statistics Monitor: England 

April 2014 to March 2015 
2
 Information obtained from Department for Communities & Local Government,  Fire Statistics Monitor: 

England April 2014 to March 2015 
3
 Information obtained from Department for Communities & Local Government,  Fire Statistics Monitor: 

England April 2014 to March 2015 
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Council’s Trading Standards officers visit retailers to remind them of their 
legal responsibilities when selling fireworks and the Police’s 
#respectmystreet anti-social behaviour campaign is also promoted. 
Information on fire safety and organised bonfire and firework displays is 
also published on the Fire Service’s website. 
https://www.ddfire.gov.uk/links-information-bonfire-night  

 
6. Work undertaken by partner agencies in 2014 resulted in 55 bonfires 

being removed by the Council and the fire service attending 60 bonfires 
(80 in 2013) and 105 (161 in 2013) deliberate secondary fires.  

 
7. Group Manager Colin Davis, County Durham Fire and Rescue Service 

will be in attendance to provide Members with an overview of activity 
undertaken in 2014 and to raise awareness to the partnership approach 
for this year’s campaign.  

 

Recommendation 
 

8. Members of the Committee are asked to note information contained 
within the report and presentation and comment accordingly.  

 
Background Papers 
None  
 

 
 
 

Contact: Jonathan Slee, Overview and Scrutiny Officer  Tel: 03000 268142 
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Appendix 1:  Implications 

 
 
Finance – None  

 

Staffing – None  

 

Risk - None 

 

Equality and Diversity / Public Sector Equality Duty – None  

 

Accommodation - None 

 

Crime and Disorder –The report and presentation includes information on 
reducing re-offending within the Altogether Safer element of the Council and 
Safe Durham Partnership Plans. 

 

Human Rights – None  

 

Consultation – None  

 

Procurement – None 

 

Disability Issues – None  

 

Legal Implications – None  
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Safer and Stronger Communities 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee  
 
27 October 2015 
 
Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat 
Local Action Plan Update 
 

 
 

Report of Nicola Bailey, Chief Operating Officer, North Durham and 
Durham Dales, Easington and Sedgefield Clinical Commissioning 
Groups 
 
Purpose of the Report 
 

1. The purpose of this report is to: 
 

• Provide a progress update on the mental health crisis care 
concordat local action plan. 

• Highlight requirements within recent guidance from the 
Department of Health as part of maintaining momentum locally. 

• Outline the arrangements to refresh the local action plan. 
 

Background 
 

2. The national mental health crisis care concordat was launched in 2014.  
One of the key aims of the concordat is to develop joined up service 
responses to people who are in mental health crisis. There was national 
sign up to the concordat by a number of key agencies and there was a 
specific emphasis on securing delivery of improved outcomes for people 
in mental health crisis at a local level. This was achieved firstly through 
local partners signing up to a declaration in October 2014 and secondly 
by those partners developing and agreeing a local action plan in March 
2015. The declaration and action plan were signed off by the Health and 
Wellbeing Board and published on the national website. 
 

3. The local plan comprised actions mirrored under objectives of the 
national crisis care concordat guidance focused on areas of priority to 
address a gap or improvement identified by the multi-agency task and 
finish group and discussed at the “Big Tent” engagement event in 
October 2014. 

 
4. The key areas of priority identified in the local action plan were: 

 

• Continued implementation of the policy arrangements for patients 
detained under section 136 of the Mental Health Act – this 
incorporates places of safety, integrated working, timely transport, 
training and processes between the key services such as police, 
mental health, accident and emergency and ambulance. 
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• The review of protocols for people presenting with mental health 
problems and intoxication from alcohol or drugs. This includes 
designation of place of safety in appropriate settings. There is 
also an opportunity to look at models of care and support within 
the community and voluntary sector. 

• Reviewing data sharing proposals between health and the police 
to enable effective strategic planning and operational delivery 

• Review the evidence from the national “Street Triage pilots”. 
Consider and review demand within County Durham in terms of 
police time spent in street situations and in people’s homes or 
public places responding and dealing with people in mental health 
crisis. In addition review the ongoing effectiveness of the ‘tele 
triage’ scheme that is in place in County Durham. 

 
Progress Update 
 

5. Good progress has been achieved by partners in implementing the key 
priorities within the action plan. As a result County Durham is seeing a 
reduction in use of police custody as a place of safety for people 
detained under the Mental Health Act. There is also a reduction in Police 
waiting times when supporting people in mental health crisis. Further 
improvement is needed in regard to local ambulance response times 
which is recognised nationally. 
 

6. Some key areas of delivery against the priorities in the action plan are: 
 

• Places of safety are in place to support people in mental health 
crisis detained under the Mental Health Act. Additional funding 
was secured to provide a coordinator role and staffing to operate 
the places of safety and facilitate a smooth handover between 
police officers and mental health professionals. 

• Protocols for people presenting with mental health problems and 
intoxication from alcohol or drugs have been reviewed. In July 
2015 a team of Liaison and Diversion staff from the Tees, Esk 
and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) were aligned 
to work within police custody areas. Liaison and Diversion staff 
triage individuals with a prevailing mental health condition or 
behaviour, undertake assessments, assist individuals and 
partner agencies to recognise social and environmental factors 
that influence and have a negative impact on the person’s 
wellbeing. 

• There is an overarching Inter-agency information sharing 
protocol in place. A multi-agency Mental Health Act Operational 
Group meets on a regular basis to share good practice and 
discuss operational delivery to continually improve the response 
and support for people in mental health crisis. 
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• Collaborative work between Durham Constabulary and Tees, 
Esk & Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) resulted in 
the establishment of the tele triage scheme. The scheme 
enables police officers to access support and advice from 
mental health professionals when dealing with incidents and 
pursuing advice to support patients detained under the Mental 
Health Act. Officers have the facility to dial direct from the scene 
using their pocket set. This initiative has made a difference by 
reducing waiting times for people in mental health crisis 
accessing appropriate support and reducing unnecessary 
detentions in custody. 

• There has been corporate and joint interagency mental health 
awareness training programmes developed, shared, and 
attended by participants across different agencies. For example 
police officers in supervisory roles have received training on 
Mental Health Act legislation and guidance delivered and 
facilitated by TEWV. 

• Public Health has led joint work related to suicide prevention. 
Suicide and attempted suicide early alert systems are in place. 
Papyrus, a telephone advice and support line for young people 
and a young person’s suicide prevention champions programme 
are in place. The Safer Suicide Communities website was 
launched at the Suicide Prevention Conference earlier this 
month. 

• Durham Constabulary are one of three forces nationwide who 
are involved in an Early Alert Suicide Scheme, identifying 
potential needs of friends and family bereaved by suicide. This 
scheme has developed better intervention and prevention of 
repeated attempt of suicide. 

• The Children and Young People’s crisis service pilot provided by 
TEWV is in place. The evaluation report has shown encouraging 
outcomes in relation to response times and timely interventions 
by mental health workers to provide support and assessment. 
 

New national guidance 
 
7. Since the publication of the action plan in March 2015 the Rt Hon Alistair 

Burt MP, Minister of State for Community and Social Care published a 
letter (attached at Appendix 2) recognising achievements nationally and 
locally in implementing the Crisis Care Concordat. The letter highlights 
several key actions to maintain momentum: 
 

• Signatory groups should be reviewed and refreshed 

• Local action plans should be reviewed and refreshed to 
incorporate actions to address the recommendations from the 
‘Right Here Right Now’ report recently published by the Care 
Quality Commission.   

• It is expected that local plans and reports on progress already 
made or areas of good practice are submitted to MIND by the 
end of October 2015 for uploading onto a national website. 
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8. At the North England Strategic Clinical Network Mental Health Crisis 

Care concordat Information sharing event held in July 2015, participants 
were informed about and praised for the amount of collaborative work 
that is happening across the Region.  

 
Refresh of Local Action Plan 
 

9. The Mental Health Partnership Board established a sub group to 
oversee the refresh of the local crisis care action plan and its ongoing 
implementation. The sub group comprises key representatives from 
each statutory partner organisation who agreed to support the 
implementation of the action plan. This group is currently reviewing the 
current action plan in response to recommendations arising from the 
Care Quality Commission report and letter from Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP. 
County Durham is well placed to respond to these actions given the 
significant focus on adult, children’s and young people’s mental health 
and strong partnership working. 

 
10. The refreshed action plan will be shared with partner organisations and 

submitted to MIND along with an update report outlining key 
achievements by the end of October 2015. Further update reports will be 
presented to the Health and Wellbeing Board. 

  
Recommendations 
 
11. Members of the Committee are recommended to: 

 

• Note the contents of the report. 

• Note the progress made in relation to the mental health crisis 
care concordat local action plan.  

• Note the action plan will be refreshed to take into account of 
actions and recommendations published by the Department of 
Health and Care Quality Commission. 

• Note that a refreshed action plan will be sent to MIND for 
uploading on the national website by the end of October 2015. 

Contact:  Veronica Sterling, Senior Commissioning Support Officer, 
North of England Commissioning Support Unit. 

Tel:          0191 3744100   
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Finance 
No direct implications at this point. 
 
Staffing 
No direct implications. 
 
Risk 
No direct implications. 
 
Equality and Diversity / Public Sector Equality Duty 
No direct implications. 
 
Accommodation 
No direct implications. 
 
Crime and Disorder 
Links with the Constabulary and Police and Crime Commissioner. 
 
Human Rights 
No direct implications. 
 
Consultation 
Further comments will sought from partners and service users building on the 
local response towards the delivery and improvements of the crisis care 
concordat.  
 
Procurement 
No implications. 
 
Disability Issues 
Issues in relation to disability have been considered throughout the 
development of the action plan. 
 
Legal Implications 
The Health and Social Care Act 2012 places clear duties on Clinical 
Commissioning Groups and local authorities for the commissioning of mental 
health services. There is national policy direction that requires local areas to 
publish a local declaration and action plan.  
 

Appendix 1 Implications 
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Safer and Stronger Communities 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
27th October 2015  
 
Overview & Scrutiny Activity - 
Service Review of Drug Treatment 
Centres 
 

 

 

Report of Lorraine O’Donnell, Assistant Chief Executive  
 

Purpose of the Report 
 

1. The purpose of this report is to present findings following scrutiny activity 
into the service review of drug treatment centres.  

 
Background 
 

2. At its meeting on 20th June 2014, following consideration of a 
presentation informing Members of a service review and of Drug 
Treatment Centres within the County, the Committee agreed to establish 
a review group to carry out further work to provide input to the service 
review. Members were also advised at this time that a procurement 
exercise was to be undertaken for an integrated drug and alcohol 
service.  

 
3. The role of the working group was to provide input before the 

procurement process commenced and with the service provider following 
the award of the contract and implementation of the integrated service. 
The working held two meetings on 9th July 2014 and 7th July 2015 and 
the aim of this report is to provide the Committee with activity from these 
meetings.  

 
9th July 2014  
 
4. The aim of this session was to receive an overview of the service review 

prior to a procurement exercise being undertaken. Cllrs Boyes and 
Maitland and co-opted members Chief Inspector Colin McGillivray and 
Tony Cooke were in attendance and met with Anna Lynch, Director of 
Public Health, Lynn Wilson, Public Health Consultant and Mark Harrison, 
Commissioning Manager.  

 
5. At the time of the meeting, the current service model for drug treatment 

service was provided by 13 service providers at seven treatment centers 
and a recovery academy across the County.  Collectively, with 
Community Alcohol Service there were 23 service providers. Members 
were informed that within County Durham, prior to becoming a local 
authority responsibility in April 2013, Drug Treatment Services had been 
the responsibility of County Durham Primary Care Trust since 2006 and 
prior to that the former locality Primary Care Trusts. Significant    
investment had been made by County Durham PCT and the former 
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Primary Care Trusts had all invested separately and at different levels 
into both drug and alcohol services.   

 
6. To undertake the review, the Service adopted a ‘Lean Project’ 

methodology to design an integrated drug and alcohol service. Members 
were taken through a step by step guide to the review’s process that 
illustrated the current model and its transition to commission a model that 
was evidence based, efficient, cost effective and delivered on key 
outcomes. The review’s objectives were to improve outcomes for service 
users and their families, ensure recovery from dependency and generate 
efficiencies to ensure value for money.  

 
7. The review aimed to reduce duplication through seeking to commission 

the service through one service provider with an integrated service model 
with proposals for six recovery centers across the county. This model 
also intended to include a number of apprentice and ambassador roles to 
be created and incorporated within the work force at the new centres. 
The roles of apprentices and ambassadors are viewed as important by 
Members as they can offer peer support to service users as they move 
through their journey to recovery.   

 
8. Whilst a key aspect of the service review is efficiencies, Members were 

reassured that staff involved with the review had worked in the area of 
drug and alcohol treatment for many years and were highly motivated to 
ensure any efficiencies were not at the expense of performance and 
quality.  

 
9. In relation to service delivery, Members commented on current 

performance levels of successful completions for opiate and non-opiate 
treatment service, levels of prescribing and referral routes.  In addition, 
Members highlighted the importance to focus on recovery and reflected 
on experiences from previously visiting the recovery academy and the 
achievements this can make to people, families and their communities.  

 
10.  This meeting had been positive and provided Members within an 

overview of the proposed new service and enable comment prior to the 
procurement exercise commencing. Members were also informed of 
proposals of an evaluation to be undertaken once the service was in 
operation.   

 
8th July 2015 
 
11. Following a procurement exercise, Lifeline were awarded the contract to 

provide an integrated drug alcohol service within County Durham and 
have been operational since 1st April 2015. In line with the working 
group’s objectives, arrangements were made for Members to meet with 
the new service provider.  

 
12. Cllrs Boyes, Forster, Liddle, Measor and Turnbull, co-opted Member 

Tony Cooke and Cabinet Portfolio holder, Cllr Allen met with Lynn 
Wilson, Consultant in Public Health and Kim Michelle, Area Manager, 
Lifeline. The aim of this meeting was to receive information on achieved 
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outcomes from the service review and how the new integrated service 
model was to be delivered.  

 
13. Outcomes from the review had included the development of a new 

specification, an integrated service, one lead provider, consolidation of 
the estate to 6 hubs, development of IT to interrogate prescribing and an 
evaluation to be carried out by Teesside University 

 
14. Appendix 2 to this report contains the structure of the integrated service 

model. In summary, the new model is managed by Lifeline Management 
Board and Tees, Esk & Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) and 
includes six Recovery Hubs based in the Derwentside, Dales, Peterlee, 
Sedgefield, Seaham and Durham areas. Each recovery hub includes a 
management/admin team, prevention and engagement team, structured 
treatment, through and aftercare, young person and recovery support 
services. The hubs at Sedgefield, Seaham and Durham also include a 
recovery academy with a quasi-residential model.  

 
15. The key focus of this model is recovery and that recovery support and 

the benefit of recovery ambassadors to help people in their journey with 
positive messages and stories. In addition, from the initial outset of the 
treatment system, prevention and engagement was crucial to break the 
stigma of treatment and highlight that what was being offered in terms of 
choices and the community of support that was available.   

 
16. With regard to referrals into the service, the importance of working with 

Pharmacies, General Practices (GPs), Community Groups and 
Neighbourhood Policing in respect of identifying clients and to work with 
hospitals was highlighted. The model also links into the Checkpoint 
programme to reduce reoffending for clients within the criminal justice 
system. 

 
17. The Working Group learned that Lifeline worked in partnership with 

TEWV with each having their own areas of responsibility and areas 
where they worked together.  It was noted that TEWV provide recovery 
oriented prescribing, clinical leadership, work in relation to blood borne 
viruses, supervision consumption, clinical aspects of recovery pathways 
and relapse prevention prescribing. 

 
18. In response to information provided, Members acknowledged the 

approach to the new integrated service and its aspirations to achieve 
recovery for service users. Members commented on current performance 
levels and encouraged Lifeline to widely promote its services and engage 
with GP practices. 

 
19. The meeting concluded with a tour of the Recovery Centre. The tour 

enabled the opportunity for Members to see the high quality facilities and 
environment for informal and structured meeting areas and private and 
secure areas for use by Clinicians.  
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Conclusion  
 
20.  Undertaking this work has engaged Members of the working group with 

the service review and the transformation to implementation of an 
integrated service for drug and alcohol services. The invitation by the 
Service has been welcomed Members and undertaking a site visit to a 
recovery centre provided an insight to the facilities and services 
available. Members support a greater emphasis on recovery and 
acknowledge that the integrated service is in its infancy and request that 
the Committee’s work programme for 2016/17 includes a report on 
progress of the integrated service.  

 
 
Recommendations 
 

1. Members of the working group are asked to note information within this 
report and comment accordingly.  
 

2. That a progress report on implementation of the integrated service from 
the Service Provider Lifeline be presented to a future meeting of the 
Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  

 
 

Contact: Tom Gorman, Corporate Improvement Manager Tel: 03000 268027 
tom.gorman@durham.gov.uk 
Jonathan Slee, Overview and Scrutiny Officer                    Tel: 03000 268148 
jonathan.slee@durham.gov.uk  
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Finance – None  

 

Staffing – None  

 

Risk - None 

 

Equality and Diversity / Public Sector Equality Duty – None  

 

Accommodation - None 

 

Crime and Disorder – None 

 

Human Rights – None  

 

Consultation – None  

 

Procurement – None 

 

Disability Issues – None  

 

Legal Implications –  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Appendix 1:  Implications 
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Safer and Stronger Communities 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee 
 
Safe Durham Partnership Update 
 

27 October 2015 

 

 

 
 

Report of Peter Appleton, Head of Planning and Service Strategy 

 
Purpose of Briefing Note 
 

1. To provide members of the Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee with a summary update on key issues discussed at the September Safe 
Durham Partnership (SDP) Board meeting.   

 
Organised Crime 
 

2. Cllr David Boyes presented the findings, conclusions and recommendations of the 
Safer and Stronger Communities (SSC) Overview and Scrutiny Committee review 
report on Organised Crime to the Safe Durham Partnership Board. 

 
3. Superintendent Kerrin Smith, Durham Constabulary updated the Partnership that 

work to complete the Organised Crime Local Profiles was underway and that 
information from the Profiles will inform the SDP Strategic Assessment. 
Consultation will take place with key stakeholders including SSC Overview and 
Scrutiny on the SDP Plan which is informed by the Strategic Assessment. 
 

4. The Board supported the Committee’s recommendations in relation to increasing 
the reporting of community intelligence that further work could be undertaken with 
the Area Action Partnerships.  This will be taken forward by the Principal Area 
Action Partnership Co-ordinator with thematic responsibility for Community Safety.  

 
County Durham Transformation Plan for Children and Young People’s Mental 
Health, Emotional Wellbeing and Resilience 2015 – 2020 
 

5. The Department of Health and NHS England have published the ‘Future in Mind 
promoting, protecting and improving our children and young people’s mental health 
and wellbeing’ which makes a number of proposals the government wishes to see 
by 2020.  

 
6. These include: tackling stigma and improving attitudes to mental illness; introducing 

more access and waiting time standards for services; establishing ‘one stop shop’ 
support services in the community and improving access for children and young 
people who are particularly vulnerable.  

 
7. The County Durham Transformation Plan for Children and Young People’s Mental 

Health, Emotional Wellbeing and Resilience will incorporate the requirements of 
Future in Mind to achieve these aspirations and clearly articulate the local offer. 

 
8. Nationally, an additional £1.25bn investment is attached to Future in Mind plans 

which need to be submitted to NHS England on 16th October 2015 in order to 
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secure funding.  Upon agreement of County Durham Transformation Plan funding 
will be released to Clinical Commissioning Groups in early November 2015. 

 
9. The Safe Durham Partnership has been asked to provide feedback on the plan as 

part of the consultation process.  The current plan will be strengthened in relation to 
targeted vulnerable young people such as young people who offend, young victims 
of crime and children and young people who are witness or victims of domestic 
abuse. 
 

10. The Transformation Plan will be presented to the Health and Wellbeing Board for 
agreement on 3rd November 2015. 

 
Area Action Partnerships 
 

11. The Safe Durham Partnership receives a 6 monthly update on the work of Area 
Action Partnerships (AAPs) with regards to community safety.  

 
12. Five AAPs have agreed Crime and Community Safety as a priority, and will have 

key actions which will impact directly on local community safety issues. It is 
anticipated that the remaining AAPs will resource community safety projects aimed 
at vulnerable groups especially those who identified Older People, Children and 
Young People as a priority within their action plan. 

 
13. Since April 2015, 16 community safety projects have been funded through Elected 

Members Neighbourhood Budgets.  It is anticipated that the number of community 
safety projects will significantly increase once the AAPs have formalised their Action 
Plans and allocate Area Budget resources to community safety projects.    
£227,002 has been allocated to community safety projects. 
 

Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy 2015-2020 
 

14. The Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy 2015-20 has been agreed by the Safe 
Durham Partnership Board.   

 
15. The Strategy has been through extensive consultation since the end of March 2015. 

Amendments have been made to incorporate feedback from stakeholders, including 
the Safer, Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and have been 
included in the final document.   
 

16. In 2014 the County Durham Partnership identified alcohol as a cross cutting theme. 
The Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy has been reconfigured around all five of the 
Altogether themes and underpinned by six key objectives relating to these themes. 

 
17. The draft vision of the Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy remains largely 

unchanged:  
 

“To change the drinking culture in County Durham to reduce the harm caused by 
alcohol to individuals, families and communities while ensuring that adults who 
choose to drink alcohol are able to enjoy it responsibly.” 
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Fire Fatality Protocol 
 

18. County Durham and Darlington Fire and Rescue Service (CDDFRS) presented an 
updated Fire Fatality Protocol for partners to sign up to. 

 
19. The Fire Fatality Protocol was launched in 2011 by the Safe Durham Partnership as 

a result of the outcomes from a task group involving CDDFRS and partner 
agencies.  The aim of the task group was to identify the causational factors relating 
to accidental fire fatalities and to determine what the Partnership could do differently 
to drive down risk for the most vulnerable members of our communities.   

 
20. The main aim of the protocol was to ensure that staff within the organisations that 

deal with vulnerable people on a daily basis could identify those in the community 
who were at risk from fire and take the appropriate action.  This could be having the 
knowledge to take immediate prevention action themselves if appropriate, but 
importantly it provided them with access to a referral process ensuring appropriate 
longer term support could be provided.      

 
21. CDDFRS have dealt with 2,207 referrals from partner agencies as a result of the 

introduction of the protocol.  In addition CDDFRS have trained approximately 2,500 
staff from Durham County Council, Darlington Borough Council, housing 
associations, health workers, police, charities and volunteer organisations.   

 
22. As a result of the referrals CDDFRS have been able to gain access into the homes 

of some of the most vulnerable members of our community, providing them with 
home fire safety advice and fitment of smoke alarms.   

 
23. CDDFRS staff have also received training from other members of the partnership in 

a number of areas such as smoking cessation, alcohol harm reduction, dementia 
friends etc. which has resulted in the fire service now referring vulnerable people to 
health providers and other agencies enabling them to increase their prevention 
activities. 

 
Transforming Rehabilitation Task and Finish Group 
 

24. The Safe Durham Partnership Board formally closed down the Transforming 
Rehabilitation Project.  The Project co-ordinated the Partnership’s strategic 
response in relation to the Probation Reforms for managing offenders in the 
community, which included: 

 

• The creation of a new public sector National Probation Service (NPS) 

• Commissioning probation services within new regional contract package 
 areas aligned with clustered local authority boundaries 

• Extending statutory supervision and rehabilitation to all those offenders 
 sentenced to less than 12 months in custody 

• Reorganising the prison estate to provide ‘resettlement’ prisons and a 
 nationwide ‘through the gate’ resettlement service  

• Opening the majority of probation services to competition at a local as well 
 as national level 

• A new payment by results incentive for market providers to focus on 
 reforming offenders and reducing reoffending rates. 
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25. Durham Tees Valley Community Rehabilitation Company (CRC) has managed 
transition arrangements well throughout the process, with minimal disruption to staff 
and services users.  The migration and splitting of probation services and systems 
in June 2014 went smoothly.  The CRC continue to transform and introduce 
rehabilitation services as their operational service delivery model is developed with 
‘through the gate’ provision being the current point of focus. Good relations between 
CRC, NPS and partners have been beneficial throughout the probation reforms. 
 

26. Durham’s approach to the Transforming Rehabilitation through a project 
management and task and finish approach has been unique in terms of the positive 
collaboration between partner agencies.  The strong relationships in place prior to 
the new arrangements helped resolve any issues arising during the transitional 
period. 
 

27. Ongoing governance for issues relating to Transforming Rehabilitation will in future 
be dealt with by the joint Durham and Darlington Reducing Re-offending Group. 

 
Safe Durham Partnership Plan 2016/19 (refresh)  
 

28. The strategic objectives in the Safe Durham Partnership Plan (SDPP) are the same 
as the thematic objectives for the Altogether Safer section of the Sustainable 
Community Strategy (SCS) 2010-2030. The Safe Durham Partnership Board has 
re-affirmed the strategic objectives in the SDPP as those which will remain as a 
priority for 2016-19: 

 

• Reduce anti-social behaviour  

• Protect Vulnerable People from Harm  

• Reduce Re-offending  

• Alcohol and Substance Misuse Harm Reduction  

• Embed the Think Family Approach  

• Counter Terrorism and prevention of violent extremism  

• Road Casualty Reduction  
 

29. As part of the process for the refresh of the SDPP a number of engagement events 
have been planned which will inform the refreshed document. These include a 
‘Community Safety’ themed workshop at the Health and Wellbeing ‘Big Tent’ event 
on 4th November 2015; consultation with Area Action Partnerships through briefing 
notes; consultation with the Safer and Stronger Communities Overview & Scrutiny 
Committee; use of existing consultation such as the Police Confidence Survey and 
online community consultation through agency web-sites and social media.   

 
30. There may therefore be changes to the existing ‘outcomes’ or additional ‘outcomes’ 

added that support these strategic objectives following these engagement activities. 
 

31. Discussions have taken place with representatives from Durham County Council, 
Darlington Borough Council and the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner.  
The refreshed SDPP 2016-19 will be used as one of the evidence bases to inform 
the new Police and Crime Plan, following PCC elections in May 2016.  The full 
review of the SDPP will align to the review of the SCS and will take account of the 
new Police and Crime Plan. 

 
32. Following the completion of the SDP Strategic Assessment, a draft SDP Plan 2016-

19 will be presented to the Board in January 2016 with final sign off in March 2016.  
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The Safer and Stronger Communities Overview & Scrutiny Committee will be 
consulted on a draft document in February 2016.  
 

33. A full review of the Safe Durham Partnership Plan, looking at the strategic 
objectives as well as the outcomes will take place to align with the review of the 
Sustainable Community Strategy.  This process will be undertaken during 2016-17 
for implementation from April 2017.    
 

Contacts:  Andrea Petty, Strategic Manager – Policy, Planning & Partnerships,  
                   03000 267312 
                  Caroline Duckworth, Community Safety Manager, 03000 265435 
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Appendix 1 – Implications 

 
Finance – N/A 
 
Staffing – N/A 
 
Risk – N/A 
 
Equality and Diversity / Public Sector Equality Duty – N/A 
 
Accommodation – N/A 
 
Crime and Disorder – The Safe Durham Partnership update provides an overview of 
reports and discussions from the Safe Durham Partnership Board meetings. 
 
Human Rights – N/A 
 
Consultation – N/A 
 
Procurement – N/A 
 
Disability Issues – N/A  
 
Legal Implications – N/A 
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